HARTLEBURY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting of held on Tuesday 2nd April 2013
Present:  Cllrs P Holden (Chairman), R Kirby (Vice-Chairman), Mrs C Boughton-Thomas, Mrs L Brookes, A Bishop, A. Cupper, G. Howard, A. Jones, D Southall, H. J. Webb, County Councillor M. Broomfield.  

In Attendance: Ms B Lee (Clerk)

1.   Apologies: Apologies were accepted from Cllr Mrs J Jones and District Cllr N. Dowty.
2. Declarations of Interest: 
3.
Speeding:  Invited guest, Mr Rod Reynolds, Manager of the Safer Roads Partnership (SRP) for West Mercia (H&W) and Warwickshire, gave a talk. He explained his limited resources (13 vans to cover 3 counties) and awareness of the speeding issues facing Hartlebury, particularly in Rectory Lane and Old Worcester Road.  He gave reasons why he was not able to carry out speed checks in Rectory Lane, i.e. they can only take place more than 1/10th of a mile inside the 30mph limit, to allow traffic to slow down. It is a Highways function to set road speed limits. Discussion took place re the reasons it was unlikely that WCC would move the existing 30mph towards the A449 – despite the fact this matter was first raised approximately 20 years ago. Mr Reynolds said that speeding traffic is not a reason to move a terminal sign back, also that a 20mph limit on Rectory Lane would not get compliance. Even if WCC is lobbied via our County Councillor, doubt was expressed that they would consider making an exception. When asked whether a static speed camera could be set up outside the CofE School, Mr Reynolds pointed out this would cost in the region of £42k. Mr Reynolds will arrange monitoring of Rectory Lane for 7-10 day period and supply outcome info. to the Parish Council. Re speeding identified (recorded using Parish VAS) in Station Road and Old Worcester Road, Mr Reynolds said that SRP checks would be too costly and the volume of traffic did not justify this (needs to be 200 cars per hour). Query was raised regarding speeding of heavy lorries in this area and Mr Reynolds advised that speed checks could be carried out by the Local Police Team and PCSO’s are to be given more powers to enable them to carry out these speed gun checks. Mr Reynolds also pointed out that some Parish Councils are finding their own solutions via companies which sell their services, e.g. average speed systems, but this proves expensive. A ‘white gate’ entrance to Hartlebury (as at Spetchley) was also discussed. Mr Reynolds said he would support the Parish Council if he can, but that he has very few staff.
The meeting was adjourned for Public Question Time – see notes appended at the end.    

4.
Minutes The minutes of the meeting held 5 March 2013 were approved by majority vote.   

5.  Progress Reports: 
a)  Police Report:  Reports provided by PC Tony Carter and CSO Leslie were circulated. Clerk to request whether these can now be posted on PC website. Cllr Boughton-Thomas requested that police contact details be included in the Parish Magazine; Clerk will progress this.
b)  Clerk’s report: This was read and noted.  Full details can now be found on the PC website. Amendment re Air Quality Monitoring The Clerk pointed out that a copy of the letter to Worcestershire Regularly Services had not been sent on to Adrian Hardman, Leader of WCC due to a query raised by WRS. Confirmation has been received that a response from the Head of Regulatory Services is being prepared. Talbot Inn development The Clerk will chase up a reply to the letter sent to Enterprise Inns on 19th March. Old Worcester Road Development Clerk advised that Chris Hemmings (Rhys Davies) has been away; further request for a liaison group will be sent to him.
c)  District Councillor’s report: A written report from Cllr Dowty was discussed. Speeding, Rectory Lane Cty Cllr Broomfield expressed doubts as to whether WCC will be prepared to change the criteria and move the existing 30mph to enable enforcement to take place. However, Cllrs urged him to progress this, particularly as evidence has been gathered re the large number of vehicles speeding in this area outside the CofE School. He agreed to do so. Smells Clerk was asked to include the contact details for the Environment Agency (EA) on the PC Website.  An incident number should always be requested, so that feedback can be obtained. Air Quality Monitoring The Head of Worcs. Regulatory Services, Steve Jorden, together with Pollution Officer, Mark Cox, plan to meet the EA to push for this monitoring to take place. They will report back to Cllr Dowty. Clerk was asked to send a (revised) copy letter to the EA.  Broadband – Parish Hall Cllr Bishop reported that the PHMC has deferred a decision on broadband provision due to the cost, but the matter will be looked at again, e.g. re possible New Homes Bonus bid.
d)  County Councillor’s report:  The incinerator was discussed at Item 8.  Cllr Bishop enquired about progress with the finger posts for the Village Hall and Cllr Broomfield apologised for the delay.  
e) Parish Hall Management Committee The Chairman of the PHMC reported that the Eastern Theme evening had been a sell-out and over £600 made for the Parish Hall Fund. Work has started on the Woodbury Road flats. Developers (Lovell) have agreed to pay the Hall electricity bill whilst on site, as they will be using a link up supply for their staff cabins. Proposals for new sports facilities for the football club are ongoing. Information requested at last PC meeting by Cllr Howard. He was advised this is in the public domain (per Charities Commission website). Cllr Howard did not feel he had received a satisfactory response. Discussion took place regarding information available-v-what was required, but no final agreement reached.   
6.
Finance a) Payments totalling £1583.54 were approved. b) Revisions to the 2013/14 budget, based on current information gathered by the Clerk, were approved. c)  Cllr Webb provided reasons for selecting a new contractor to service the church clock. Approval was given to appoint The Cumbria Clock Company for a one year contract at £145 plus VAT, this being the cheapest quote obtained. Clerk will notify the company and arrange for a contract to be drawn up.  d) Councillors approved proposal for Clerk to receive salary payments by Bank Standing Order, with effect from 1st May 2013. Expenses incurred will continue to be paid by cheque.
7.  Parish Plan: The Chairman reported on the last Steering Group meeting. A questionnaire is being drawn up and is being reviewed again at the tomorrow night’s meeting, prior to circulation throughout the parish.  Information will be placed on the PC website.  
8.  Incinerator:  a) Letters, as agreed at the last PC, are being prepared by Cllr A Jones and will be circulated to all councillors for comment before the end of next week. Cllr Brookes’ draft letter to Ed Davey, Energy Secretary is to incorporate some amendments, which Cllr Kirby will e-mail to Clerk.  A proposal was made that a second letter goes to the Treasury, and Peter Luff – to ask for his support.  Councillors suggested that the tasks of drawing up the letters and agreeing them should fall to a small sub-committee, but also that the final versions should be circulated to all councillors for their information.  Councillors were advised that this month, the Treasury have been urged to examine the cost savings of a proposed incineration plant in Cornwall as £320m savings (as calculated by Eunomia) could be made over the contract period by looking at alternatives to incineration. Comparisons can be drawn to the £20m per year WCC are being overcharged. Cllr Broomfield commented that West Mercia’s now apparent inability to connect to the grid and generate energy compromises the planning approval granted.  
b)  Having received a reply from WCC disputing breach of covenant, Mr Rogers reported that covenant-holders would like guidance on where to go from here. Cllr Kirby advised that, technically WCC were right as no breach arises until work begins. More legal advice is required in this connection, but this is likely to be costly. A member of the public and Hartlebury resident, who works in the legal profession, offered some assistance. c) A letter is expected from the Head of Worcestershire Regulatory Services, in response to that prepared by Cllr A Jones.
9.  Old Worcester Road development:  Cllr A Jones reported on his meeting with residents and a letter has now been sent to the Head of Planning Services (as circulated). Cllr Boughton-Thomas asked for a copy and it was agreed that letters sent out should be e-mailed to all councillors beforehand.  
10. PC Website: The website is being re-designed and a village calendar showing ‘what’s on’ each month will be included. 

11. Q.E II Challenge:  Councillors suggested that a quote is obtained from MFG, solicitors, to review the draft Deed of Trust. A proposal that discretion to spend up to £250 be approved for this purpose, was agreed.
12. Biffa/Wienerberger Liaison Meeting (held over from last meeting): a)  Minutes were not approved for the following reasons:  Cllr Stocker’s apologies were not recorded. Also did not record that Biffa had said they felt the incinerator should not be discussed. Clerk was asked to arrange for these items to be added. b) Issues to be raised in the short-term were agreed as:  gas smells, ‘TCP’ smells and starchy smells. Clerk will pursue this.
13.  Reducing paper-use Due to lack of time, this was adjourned to the next meeting. A paper prepared by the Chairman was circulated to all councillors for consideration.
Correspondence: Details, as circulated were noted.
Councillors’ Reports and Items for Future Agenda 

· Cllr Bishop said that Lovells are offering free window cleaning to houses nearby the Woodbury Road development during works.
· Cllr Boughton-Thomas reported that Hartlebury Castle Preservation Trust have been successful in their first bid for lottery funding. Councillors expressed their delight at this news.
· Cllr A Jones offered to assist Cllr Broomfield in preparing a letter to go to Overview & Scrutiny Committee and arrange a meeting to progress this. This was agreed.
· Cllr A Jones explained he is presently ‘on call’ and he apologised in advance for any disturbance this might cause at future meetings.
Date of Next Meetings: 
Parish Plan (Steer. Cttee)       -    Monday, 22nd April (Cllr Kirby’s House, Station Road)

Parish Council & Planning    –    Tuesday   7th May at 7pm (V.Hall) – agree Committee Members
Allotments Committee            -   Tuesday 14th May at 6pm – on site

The meeting closed at 9.45 pm

Signed ……………………………………(Chairman)        Dated ……………………………

NOTES FROM PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

OWR development   In response to a resident’s query, the Clerk confirmed that an e-mail had been sent to Chris Hemmings, Rhys Davies, the site agents. No reply yet received. See item 5b Clerk’s report.
Noxious smells: A resident has reported recent unpleasant smells to the EA. He advised that, when reports are made to the EA, a case number is requested and a follow-up reply sought.
‘Trashed’: This film, which highlights the important problems relating to waste, is to be shown at the Guildhall, Worcester on 23rd April at 7.30 p.m. Everyone is encouraged to go and see it. Clerk asked to send details to the Parish Magazine and PC website. 
Incinerator/Mercia Waste contract Following a query raised at the previous meeting, further information was passed onto Cty Councillor Broomfield. He reported that he had met with Ken Pollock (Environment and Economy Overview & Scrutiny Panel Chairman, WCC) within the last ten days and was expecting costings relating to an alternative solution this week, or next. Discussion took place regarding the fact that these costings should already be available. Opinions were expressed that WCC were finding reasons to ignore the alternatives being put forward. Cllr Broomfield confirmed that some County Councillors distrust other alternatives, but that he was pressing Cllr Pollock to consider them, especially as this would mean no PFI (Private Finance Initiative) funding. Cllr A Jones and a local resident offered to help Cllr Broomfield gather the necessary information together, in order to progress this matter.
British Legion Club A resident queried what was happening with the Club, as it has always been a useful venue for local clubs and societies. The Chairman confirmed that WDC are prepared to sign it off, but no letter has yet been received. Clerk was asked to write to WDC supporting this move. 
Access to Allotments A resident informed the meeting that site traffic has started work on the new development using the gates/track to the allotments and a vehicle had got stuck. Clerk asked to contact the developers to request arrangements be made for their own separate access.
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